
           

 

TO:
 

Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council

FROM:
 

Sherilyn Lombos, City Manager

DATE:
 

September 25, 2017

SUBJECT: Work Session for September 25, 2017 

           

5:30 p.m. (20 min) – Sustainable City Year Program. TriMet received a grant to participate in
the University of Oregon’s Sustainable City Year Program (SCYP) for the 2017-2018 academic
year. TriMet and the University are coordinating dozens of multidisciplinary projects that will
focus on the Southwest Corridor Light Rail Project. Several SWC project partners will
participate, including Metro, Washington County, Oregon Department of Transportation, and
the cities of Portland, Tigard, and Tualatin.
 

5:50 p.m. (30 min) – Transient Lodging Tax. Washington County has had a Transient
Lodging Tax (TLT) since 1974 that has been allocated between the County and the City, per
the Washington County Code.  As part of the Intergovernmental Agreement with the County for
them to collect the tax and distribute it to the City and the County Code, cities were preempted
from passing a local TLT rate without forfeiting their share of the county-wide tax. Recently, the
County Code was changed, allowing cities to pass a local TLT rate that would stack on top of
the County's 9% rate without losing their current allocation. Since that time, Hillsboro,
Beaverton and Tigard have all passed a local TLT rate.  Staff is seeking feedback from the City
Council about whether or not the City of Tualatin wants to consider a local TLT rate to be
charged on rentals within the City.
 

6:20 p.m. (20 min) – Allocation of Funds to Outside Agencies. Attached are the funding
requests from outside agencies for the current fiscal year; $30,000 is included in the current
budget for allocation.  Staff is requesting direction from the Council on the allocation of
budgeted funds.
 

6:40 p.m. (10 min) – Request from the League of Oregon Cities Foundation.  The LOC
Foundation is an arm of the League that provides scholarships for elected officials from small
cities in Oregon to attend conferences and trainings that they otherwise would not be able to
attend.  Attached is a letter from the LOC Foundation Board Chair Pendleton Mayor Phil Houk
asking for a contribution from the City of Tualatin.  Also attached is the most recent budget of
the Foundation.
 

6:50 p.m. (10 min) – Council Meeting Agenda Review, Communications & Roundtable.  



6:50 p.m. (10 min) – Council Meeting Agenda Review, Communications & Roundtable.  
Council will review the agenda for the September 25th City Council meeting and brief the
Council on issues of mutual interest.
 



TO: Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council

THROUGH: Sherilyn Lombos, City Manager

FROM: Zoe Monahan, Management Analyst
Alice Cannon, Assistant City Manager

DATE: 09/25/2017

SUBJECT: Sustainable City Year Program 

ISSUE BEFORE THE COUNCIL:
Staff to present the Sustainable City Year Program partnership with Tri-Met and other agencies
partnering on the Southwest Corridor Plan. 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

TriMet received a grant to participate in the University of Oregon’s Sustainable City Year
Program (SCYP) for the 2017-2018 academic year. TriMet and the University are coordinating
dozens of multidisciplinary projects that will focus on the Southwest Corridor Light Rail Project
(SWC). The project aims to bring transit, bicycle, roadway and pedestrian improvements to
communities in southwest Portland and southeast Washington County. Several SWC project
partners will participate in the SCYP year, including Metro, Washington County, Oregon
Department of transportation, and the Cities of Portland, Tigard, and Tualatin.

Students will explore concepts related to urban mobility, climate change, environmental habitat
and restoration, urban design and placemaking, and public outreach. The partner agencies have
proposed projects that investigate policies for autonomous vehicles, creation of renewable
energy districts, redefining regional transit projects as habitat corridors, and public outreach for
conceptual design support within communities.

The Sustainable City Year Program is in its eighth year and seeks to apply students’ innovation,
ingenuity, and fresh perspectives, to local governments and agencies seeking a transition to a
more sustainable future. The model, now being implemented in 27 universities across the
country, typically links the students from the University of Oregon with an Oregon city, county,
special district, or partnership of governments for an entire academic year. This will be the first
year that the University of Oregon is partnering with a transit agency. 

In a typical SCYP year, more than 500 students across 12 disciplines work on dozens of
partner-directed projects. By the end of the partnership, student will have devoted over 40,000



hours to helping TriMet realize its sustainability goals. 

As a part of this effort, the SCYP selected a project in Tualatin. A sustainability class out of the
Planning, Public Policies, and Management school will explore opportunities to connect Tualatin
to transit opportunities at Bridgeport Village as their class project for the term. The class will
study transit, bike, pedestrian, and autonomous vehicles as different modes of transportation
this fall. To learn more about Tualatin, the students will participate in a site visit in early October
and will present their ideas in an open house style presentation in early December. 

Attachments: SCYP Presentation 



Sustainable Cities Year Program 

Tualatin City Council 

September 25, 2017
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SCYP
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• The University of Oregon’s Sustainable City Year Program is in its eight year.

• The program seeks to apply students’ innovation, ingenuity, and fresh perspectives, 
to local governments and agencies seeking a transition to a more sustainable 
future. 

• SCYP typically links the students from the University of Oregon with an Oregon city, 
county, special district, or partnership of governments for an entire academic year. 

• This will be the first year that the UO is partnering with a transit agency.

• The model, now being implemented in 27 universities across the country. 



SCYP: TriMet’s Award
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• TriMet and the University are coordinating dozens of multidisciplinary projects that 
will focus on the Southwest Corridor Light Rail Project (SWC) for the 2017-2018 
academic year. 

• The project aims to bring transit, bicycle, roadway and pedestrian improvements to 
communities in southwest Portland and southeast Washington County. 

• Several SWC project partners will participate in the SCYP year, including Metro, 
Washington County, Oregon Department of transportation, and the Cities of 
Portland, Tigard, and Tualatin.

• Students will explore concepts related to urban mobility, climate change, 
environmental habitat and restoration, urban design and placemaking, and public 
outreach. 



Bridgeport Connection Project

4

Exploring connection from the Bridgeport Park & Ride to 
Tualatin residential and employment areas by bike, walking, 

transit or autonomous vehicles. 



Project Timeline

5

September 25th - University of Oregon Fall term begins 

October 4th - Site visit to Tualatin 

Early December - Final Presentation (Open House) in Tualatin



6

Questions?



TO: Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council

THROUGH: Sherilyn Lombos, City Manager

FROM: Don Hudson, Finance Director

DATE: 09/25/2017

SUBJECT: Beginning in 1974, Washington County has had a Transient Lodging Tax (TLT)
that has been charged on rentals of hotel rooms in the County.  TLT revenue
collections are allocated between the County and the City, per the Washington
County Code.  As part of the Intergovernmental Agreement with the County for
them to collect the tax and distribute it to the City, there was a clause
that preempted the City from passing a local TLT rate without forfeiting our share
of the county-wide tax. Within the last year, the cities within Washington County
and the County negotiated an agreement allowing Cities to pass a local TLT rate
that would stack on top of the County's 9% rate, with no loss of existing funds. 
Since that time, Hillsboro, Beaverton and Tigard have all passed a local TLT
rate. 

Staff is seeking feedback from the City Council about whether or not the City of
Tualatin wants to consider a local TLT rate to be charged on rentals within the
City.

Attachments: TLT Presentation



September 25, 2017 Transient Lodging Tax Discussion 

Transient Lodging Taxes 
(TLT) 

City Council Work Session 
September 25, 2017 



September 25, 2017 Transient Lodging Tax Discussion 

Tonight’s Discussion 

• Background/History of TLT in Washington 
County 

• State Statutes and Current Rates 
• Projected Local TLT Revenue and Potential 

Uses  
• Next Steps 



September 25, 2017 Transient Lodging Tax Discussion 

TLT in Washington County 

• Transient Lodging Tax, or TLT, is a county-
wide tax on hotel-motel occupancy 

• Originally adopted by Washington County in 
1974 (5%) 
– Increased to 7% in 1985 
– Increased to 9% in 2006 

• Washington County Code governs the tax, 
including allocation of the 9% tax rate 



September 25, 2017 Transient Lodging Tax Discussion 

TLT in Washington County 

1% to  
County Fair 

3% Promotion of Tourism by the 
County – Allocated to WCVA 

5% Split Between Washington County and City of Tualatin 
(2.5% for each entity) 



September 25, 2017 Transient Lodging Tax Discussion 

TLT in Washington County 

• IGA between Washington County and the City 
of Tualatin for County to collect and distribute 
revenues 
– Prior to July 2016, County Code did not allow 

cities to have their own TLT rate, without 
forfeiting current 2.5% allocation 

– County Commissioners adopted changes to the 
ordinances to allow cities to pass their own tax, to 
be stacked on 9% rate, retaining current allocations 



September 25, 2017 Transient Lodging Tax Discussion 

State Statutes and Rate 

• HB 2267, passed in 2003, established a 1% 
statewide TLT and created the Oregon Tourism 
Commission 
– Placed restrictions on any new TLT imposed by 

cities or counties by requiring at least 70% of net 
revenue to go towards “tourism promotion” or 
“tourism related facilities” 

• Increased statewide TLT rate to 1.8% in 2016 
 



September 25, 2017 Transient Lodging Tax Discussion 

Definitions in Oregon Statutes 

• Tourism 
– Economic activity resulting from tourists 

• Tourist 
– A person who, for business, pleasure, recreation or 

participation related to the arts, heritage or culture 
– Travels from their community of residence to 

Tualatin 
• Community of residence is more than 50 miles from 

Tualatin; or 
• Includes an overnight stay 



September 25, 2017 Transient Lodging Tax Discussion 

Definitions in Oregon Statutes 
• Tourism Promotion 

– Advertising, publicizing or distributing information for 
purpose of attracting/welcoming tourists 

– Strategic planning to stimulate future tourism development 
– Operating tourism promotion agencies 
– Marketing special events and festivals 

• Tourism-related Facility 
– Conference center, convention center or visitor information 

center 
– Improved real property, useful life of 10 yrs or more and 

has substantial purpose supporting/attracting tourists 



September 25, 2017 Transient Lodging Tax Discussion 

Washington County Cities with Local Rates 

City Local Rate Total Rate 

Beaverton 4.00% 14.8% 

Hillsboro 3.00% 13.8% 

Tigard 2.50% 13.3% 

Other City’s Rates : 

City Total Rate 

Portland 15.3% 

Lake Oswego 13.8% 

Wilsonville 10.8% (Wash Co.) 
12.8% (Clack Co.) 



September 25, 2017 Transient Lodging Tax Discussion 

Projected Revenue – Local Rate 
2.5% 3.0% 4.0% 

Total $300,000 $360,000 $480,000 

Restricted - Tourism $210,000 $252,000 $336,000 

Unrestricted $90,000 $108,000 $144,000 



September 25, 2017 Transient Lodging Tax Discussion 

Possible Uses of Revenues 
• Trail Projects 

– Ice Age Tonquin Trail 
– Ice Age Discovery Trail Visitors Center 

• Tualatin Historical Society/Heritage Center Programs 
• Tualatin Art Walk 
• Chamber of Commerce/Visitors Center 
• Special Events 

– Pumpkin Regatta 
– ArtSplash 
– Crawfish Festival 

• Tourism Promotion 
 



September 25, 2017 Transient Lodging Tax Discussion 

Next Steps 

• Direction from Council on whether or not to 
explore a local TLT 

• If so, we will: 
– Meet with hoteliers and Washington County 

Visitors Association 
– Continue to develop potential uses 
– Bring ordinance to Council 
– Update IGA with Washington County 



TO: Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council

THROUGH: Sherilyn Lombos, City Manager

FROM: Nicole Morris, Deputy City Recorder

DATE: 09/25/2017

SUBJECT: Allocation of Funds to Outside Agencies for FY 2017/18

ISSUE BEFORE THE COUNCIL:
The issue before the Council is to review the funding requests from Outside Agencies for the
current fiscal year and provide direction on award amounts.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:
The City of Tualatin opened the grant process on July 6, 2017. A letter of invitation was
e-mailed to all organizations that received funding in FY 2016/17; in addition, information on
submitting applications was available on the City's website. The deadline for receiving
applications was Friday, August 25, 2017. The FY 2017/18 budget has set aside $30,000 for
outside agencies grants.

RECOMMENDATION:
It is recommended that Council provide direction on the allocation of funds. If Council does not
provide direction, the funds will remain in the budget.

Attachments: A - Requests for Funding
B- Past Years Requests/ Disbursements 
C - Applications Received



Organization Request Target Population Summary / Specific Request 
Caring Closet $5,000 Children in Tualatin Schools, Head 

Start through 12th Grade.
Purchase shoes, socks, underwear and 
hygiene items for children in need.

Community Action Organization $6,500

Provide comprehensive set of 
programs/services aimed at assisting 
low-income Tualatin residents. 
Provide emergency rent assistance to 
residents that have received a 72-
hour eviction notice

Supplement Emergency Rent Assistance for 
Tualatin households in crisis eliminating 
conditions of poverty and creates opportunities 
to thrive. 

Community Warehouse $5,000

Low-income  or under the federal 
poverty level citizens throughout the 
region who are recovering from a 
hardship such as homelessness, fire 
or natural disaster, substance abuse, 
or domestic violence

Requesting funds for the furniture bank 
program. Funds will go to truck fuel, 
maintenance, utilities, staff time, and other 
operating costs.

Family Justice Center of 
Washington County

$10,000 Victims of domestic violence Funding will support the new Family Justice 
Center in Beaverton

Family Promise of Tualatin 
Valley $1,500

Homeless families with school age 
children.

Funding will be used for start up costs, 
including purchase of portable cots, day center 
renovation and furnishings and production of 
instructional information for hosts.

Good Neighbor Center $5,000

Homeless families from Tualatin and 
throughout Washington County

Request is for the Children's Program, 
specifically the operation of the Clubhouse. 
The Good Neighbor Center is the only family 
homeless shelter on the east side of 
Washington County.

Just Compassion of East 
Washington County $5,000

Homeless individuals living throughout 
East Washington County including 
Tualatin, Tigard, and Sherwood.

Upgrades to a recently purchased building to 
better meet the need of the mission and to 
help with operating costs.

Love Inc. Tigard, Tualatin, and 
Sherwood

$5,200 Individuals at or below the poverty 
line.

Funding will be for a paid-part time 
Administrative Assistant position. 

Meals on Wheels $2,000 Anyone 60 or older who lives in 
Tualatin.

Support of the senior nutrition program at the 
Juanita Pohl Center

Outside Agencies Funding Requests FY 2017-2018



Micro Enterprise Services of 
Oregon $25,000

Single woman who are head of 
households, refugee/immigrant, other 
minorities and people 80% below the 
median income.

Funding for the Empowerment and Poverty 
Alleviation through Entrepreneurship Program.

Neighbors Nourishing 
Communities $2,500

Tualatin residents that are willing to 
donate 20% of their resulting produce 
for low-income families and low-
income families that need garden 
space to grow their own food.

Request is for a combination of operating 
expenses, due to the popularity of the 
program. Fund better growing spaces for low 
income families seeking garden plots. 

Neighborhood House Inc. $22,500

Low-income, immigrant, and other 
vulnerable populations.

Funding will allow work with Spanish-speaking 
in-home childcare providers in the City of 
Tualatin by providing technical assistance 
allowing them to grow their business and 
obtain licensure through the Early Division of 
the State Department of Education

Sexual Assault Resource Center $1,000

Survivors of sexual assault regardless 
of whether reported & or how long 
since post assault. Objective is to 
stabilize and regain control of their 
lives.

Support general operating expenses and  
ensure oversight of 24/7 crisis support 
services.

Tigard- Tualatin Compassion 
Clinic $1,500

Uninsured low income citizens 
including, but not limited to, senior 
citizens, uninsured working poor, the 
unemployed, immigrants, homeless 
and others who do not have the 
means to access medical and dental 
services

To purchase supplies and equipment for the 
clinic. 

Tigard-Tualatin Family Resource 
Center $4,000

Tigard-Tualatin School District 
families as well as parents with 
children 0-5 that will eventually enter 
into the school district. The target 
within this group is low-income 
families

Support for Tualatin families in need of 
scholarships for extracurricular activities, 
copays for mental health care, holiday help, 
hygiene items, diapers, gas and food 
vouchers, bus tickets, printing of materials, 
and other office supplies



Tualatin School House Pantry $3,000

Low-income and homeless families, 
primarily Tualatin residents. Provide 
food to anyone from service area that 
asks for assistance.

Support to partially fund the purchase of non-
food essentials which are not available from 
the Oregon Food Bank network.

TOTAL REQUESTED
$104,700



REQUEST RECEIVED REQUEST RECEIVED REQUEST RECEIVED REQUEST RECEIVED

$3,000 $1,500

$3,000 $0

$4,000 $4,000

$3,000 $3,000

Sexual Assault Resource Center $1,000 $1,000 $1,000 $1,000 $1,000 $1,000

Micro Enterprise Services of Oregon $5,000 $0

Just Compassion of East Washington County

Tualatin School House Food Pantry

$4,000 $4,000

$3,000 $3,000

Rebuilding Together Washington County, Inc.

Tigard-Tualatin Family Resource Center

Tigard-Tualatin Compassion Clinic $1,500 $1,500

$3,000 $3,000

$1,500 $1,500

$7,483

Neighbors Nourishing Communities

$5,000 $5,000

$2,000 $1,000 

$5,000 $4,500

$5,000 $2,500 

$4,500

$2,500 $2,500

Neighborhood House Inc.

2014/15

$30,000

$30,983

$5,000 $5,000

$5,000 $5,000

Good Neighbor Center 

Total Requested (from agencies)

City Donation Amount

Caring Closet

Community Action Organization

Domestic Violence Resource Center

Community Warehouse

$1,000 $1,000 

$5,000

$7,000

$2,000 $2,000

2017/18

$30,000

$104,700

$5,000 

$6,500

$5,000 

2015/16

$30,000

$34,000

$5,000 $5,000

2016/17

$30,000

$41,000

$5,000 $5,000

$2,500

$1,000

$1,500

$5,000 $2,500 

$1,500 $1,000 

$5,000 $4,500

$2,500 $2,500

$3,000 $0

$1,500

$4,000

$3,000

OUTSIDE AGENCIES REQUESTS & DISBURSEMENTS 2014/15 TO 2017/18

Meals on Wheels People $2,000

Family Justice Center of Washington County $10,000

Family Promise of Tualatin Valley

$22,500

$5,000

$5,000

$25,000

Love Inc. $5,200

















































































































































































































































   
City Council Work Session
Meeting Date: 09/25/2017  
Subject: Request from the League of Oregon Cities Foundation. 
Through: Sherilyn Lombos, Administration 

Donation Request Letter 
LOC Foundation Budget 



 
 
 

 
 

September 2017 
 
 
 
Dear Mayor: 
 
On behalf of the League of Oregon Cities Foundation, I am writing to your city to invite you to follow 
the lead of the many cities in Oregon who have contributed to the LOC Foundation over the past 
several years.  Your support of the Foundation funds efforts such as conference and training 
scholarships that help the League to be the “go-to place for and about cities as a dynamic resource 
hub for advocacy, education and best practices.”  
 
Having the opportunity for the largest and smallest cities to participate allows us all to speak with one 
voice.  We are asking that you consider a donation in order to provide information and education to 
city officials across the state of Oregon.  Our suggestion is that you consider a donation in an amount 
equal to five cents per capita, or any other amount your city can afford. 
 
Your contribution should be written to the League of Oregon Cities Foundation and can be designated 
for our immediate scholarship use or to the Phillip W. Houk Scholarship fund which will be invested 
with the Oregon Community Foundation Trust, wherein the interest will be used for scholarships for 
attending the Oregon Mayors Association, the League of Oregon Cities Conference and/or the League 
training workshops. 
 
Based on current funds available, the LOC Foundation Board has budgeted the following for FY 2017-
18: 

• $1,200 – Scholarships for attending the Oregon Mayors Association Conference 

• $3,000 – Scholarships for attending the League of Oregon Cities Conference 

• $1,500 – Scholarships for League training workshop attendance 
 
When making your donation to the LOC Foundation or the Phillip W. Houk Scholarship fund, please 
send your check to LOC Foundation, 1201 Court St. NE #200, Salem, OR 97301.  The Foundation 
accepts tax-free donations from private parties as well if you would like to contribute individually. 
 

Thank you for your consideration. 
 

Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
Phillip W. Houk, President 
LOC Foundation Board 



LOC Foundation
2016-2017
Adopted 
Budget

2016-17 
Estimate 
Actuals

2017-18 
Adopted 
Budget

Revenue
Beginning Balances
        Unrestricted 18,612.39 18,612.39 17,983.64
        Phillip Houk Scholarship 16,150.00
        Jordan/Wells 0.00 0.00 0.00
        ICMA - Coaching Program 0.00 0.00 0.00
    Total Beginning Balances 18,612.39 18,612.39 34,133.64

Contributions
        ICMA - Coaching Program 1,000.00 0.00 0.00
        Houk 0.00 16,150.00 0.00
        City/Other 0.00 4,391.25 0.00

  
    Total Contributions 1,000.00 20,541.25 0.00
Total Income 19,612.39 39,153.64 34,133.64

Expenses
        Audit/Secretary of State 650.00 445.00 650.00
        ICMA Coaching Program 1,000.00 0.00 0.00
        Supplies/Misc 10.00 25.00 10.00
    Total General Expenses 1,660.00 470.00 660.00
    Scholarships
        LOC Annual Conference 3,000.00 2,400.00 3,000.00
        League Training Scholarships 1,500.00 950.00 1,500.00
        Phillip Houk Scholarships 0.00
        Jordan/Wells 0.00 0.00 0.00
        OMA 1,200.00 1,200.00 1,200.00
    Total Scholarship Expenses 5,700.00 4,550.00 5,700.00
Total Expenses 7,360.00 5,020.00 6,360.00

Contingency
        Jordan/Wells 0.00 0.00 0.00
        Phillip Houk Scholarship 16,150.00
        Unrestricted 12,252.39 0.00 11,623.64
Total Contingency 12,252.39 0.00 27,773.64

Ending Balances
Unrestricted 17,983.64 11,623.64
Phillip Houk Scholarship 16,150.00 16,150.00
Total Ending Balance 12,252.39 34,133.64 27,773.64
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